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The annual meeting of the reorganized NCR-184 was held at the Kellog Conference Center, located on the Campus of Michigan State University.  The two day meeting took place on June 24 and 25, 2003.  Meeting arrangements were handled by Patrick Hart of MSU and the meeting was co-chaired by Laura Sweets and Pat Hart.  Erick De Wolf served as secretary for the meetings.  The meeting opened with an opportunity for people to introduce themselves, and the group was welcomed to the MSU campus by Plant Pathology Department Head, Ray Hammerschmidt.  

The committee expressed the desire to continue with the excellent discussion on small grain diseases that we had begun in October of 2002 during our last meeting.  Pat Hart presented a brief agenda, but encouraged flexibility to allow the discussion to flow naturally through the topics that needed to be covered including Stagonospora leaf and glume blotch, Fusarium head blight, Karnal bunt, and stripe rust.  

Stagonospora Complex

Greg Shaner- expressed that resistance can be difficult to identify because of inconsistency between years at any given location.  He suggested that a uniform nursery might be useful, and the group agreed with the usefulness of such a project.  The group also mentioned that tan spot and septoria be included in the effort.  They also proposed the need the work with breeders to collect seed from advanced lines.  

Pat Lipps conveyed OSU plans to expand efforts to breed for resistance to Stagonospora in the next few years.  

Pat Hart asked about the need for irrigation and supplemental inoculum within nursery.   Group discussion indicated that protocol varies between institution depending on local environment, natural disease pressure and equipment availability.  Pat Lipps suggested that hill plots be grown at multiple locations and natural conditions to allow differences between locations to play out.  Clearly not all locations will have disease every year, but that punctuates the need for multiple locations.  

The group also discussed the difference between resistance to seedling, leaf blotch and glume blotch phases of the disease and concluded that adult plant field trials were the method of choice.  Gene Millus indicated, and many others echoed observations of rapid increase in disease pressure late in the season.  Gene suggested that the disease may have an extended latency, and that symptoms may not be fully expressed until after heading.  

Greg Shaner indicated he would be willing to coordinate a winter wheat nursery and ask breeders to submit seed that could be distributed to interested parties of the committee.  Lipps added that they (OSU) would be looking into commercial lines with resistance, and Gene Milus indicated that he would like to see private commercial lines in the test as well.  

States interested in the test if seed were available include, KS, IN, OH, MI, AR, PA, MO, VA, IL.  15 to 20g of seed needed for all locations, Proposed protocol would include hill plots blocked by maturity group with 3 to 4 replications.    Disease ratings in percent leaf area infected of flag, flag-1 leaves, and heads.  Disease rated at late milk and early dough growth stages.  

Sweets suggested that we might want to have a more definitive protocol but the group decided to leave room for flexibility for different equipment and space availability in each state.   De Wolf suggested it would be useful to confirm which species of pathogen is causing the damage by sampling leaves at time of rating.  He indicated that this may help explain differences between locations.  

Fungicide Evaluations

Marcia McMullen led the next section of the discussion on a uniform fungicide evaluation.  She distributed a handout with topics to be covered.  The group discussed the value of tests with susceptible, moderately susceptible, or most commonly grown cultivars.  Group decided it would that if the goal is to provide management information to growers it would be best to use most commonly grown cultivars.  McMullen then asked about the fungicide timing; most agreed that later applications would be most successful.  De Wolf proposed that the results of such a uniform test could be used to estimate the probability of successful disease management given treatment at a certain growth stage, disease level, or weather conditions.  He also added that much of this data may already be available from previous tests.  

McMullen also inquired about products to include in the trial.  Headline, Stratego, others?

She noted that strobilurin chemistries have at times resulted in elevated DON levels in scab fungicide trials.  Gene Milus added that he had brought a report with him regarding that topic. He passed the publication around for the group to view.  

The citation for the publication is as follows:   P. Nicholson, J.A. Turner, P. Jenkinson, P. Jennings, J. Stonehouse, M. Nultall, D. Dring, G. Weston, and M. Thomsett.  Maximizing control of Fusarium ear blight (FEB) with fungicide in order to reduce toxin contamination of wheat.  Home Grown Cereals Authority (HGCA) Project report No. 297.  

Pat Lipps distributed a hand out with fungicide recommendations for Ohio.  Discussion of this hand out followed.  Group noted that many had observed a slightly longer duration of leaf rust control with strobilurin based chemicals.  

Uniform Fungicide trials proposed but may require funding or at least companies to supply products to be tested. McMullen indicated she would look into possibilities.  Most people would modify an existing protocol.  The group did indicate that it would be desirable to report most prevalent disease in plots. Other issues not fully addressed include common rating scale, common growth stage of applications, should treatments be limited to registered products. If the uniform test moves ahead McMullen volunteered to compile data and De Wolf said he would assist in the effort.  The goal of the project would be to produce a table documenting fungicide efficiency for growers.  

Update of Wheat Compendium   

Greg Shaner provided the committee with an update on his communications with APS Press regarding groups interest in providing an update to the Compendium of Wheat Diseases.  He indicated that they would be very supportive of the effort to revise that compendium.  Shaner also indicated that he had talked with Chris Mundt of the Western Wheat Disease Committee, and that this committee was also highly supportive.  

The updated version would have revised taxonomic status of many pathogens and may include additional features including spore images, and disease cycle artistry.  The group also expressed an interest in seeing the compendium available in PDF format that would allow Palm type computers access to the information.  In addition, the group discussed the possibility of having articles on general topics inserted into the document.  For example, we could have a topic on growth stages of wheat, spores, influence of environment, and others.  

Personnel Changes   

Several members of the committee asked for a few minutes to share personnel changes and vacant positions at their institution and the co-chairs agreed that this would be good time.  

Marcia McMullen stated that NDSU was looking to fill a vacancy left by Len Francl after his move to Penn State.  The position is focused on fungal diseases of wheat and she expressed the department is willing to consider candidates with different interests including host-parasite interactions, or epidemiology.  

USDA at Fargo,  Tim Friesen would be assuming stem rust responsibilities left after the retirement of Jim Miller.  

Bob Bowden indicated that Jim Stack would be filling his position as extension wheat pathologist  for KSU, and that Bai had joined the USDA unit in KS to work on mapping populations 

Char Hollingsworth expressed to the group that Bill Bushnell would be retiring, and that Yue Jin joined the USDA at St. Paul.   

Emerging Small Grain Diseases

Gene Millus shared that stripe rust has emerged as a persistent problem in AR during the last few years and many others have noted elevated levels of stripe rust in areas where the disease had been previously absent.  Gene outlined his efforts to screen for resistance, and his work to investigate for potential temperature shifts in the current isolates in AR relative to isolates in historical collections.  

Stripe rust appears to be more aggressive than previously observed epidemics.  Possible that minor resistance genes are lacking in eastern wheat.  Epidemics may continue if night temperatures remain at or near 60 to 65 F.   Epidemics are most severe when rust overwinters or is introduced early in the season.  Lipps asked if Baytan seed treatments might offer some protection for seedling plants.  Group agreed that the seed treatment would probably work but cost may be prohibitive for many growers.  Bowden indicated that breeders are willing to work on stripe rust now and expressed the need for adult plant resistance.  

Gary Bergstrom lead a discussion about Stagonospora nodorum indicating Cornell work with mating types.  He also stated that they have not seen perfect form of the fungus in a field environment despite the presence of both mating types. 

Meeting suspended for evening meal 

June 25 meeting resumes at 8:00am 

Karnal Bunt Update

Bob Bowden opened the meeting with an update from the NC-503 Karnal Bunt committee.  In his presentation he showed a map and indicated locations confirmed to have Karnal bunt.  He outlined the research priorities of the NC-503 committee as epidemiology and disease management; cooperative breeding with CIMMYT; marker assisted selection; and alternative production systems.  

Bowden discussed his trip to the international plant pathology meetings to talk with pathologists from other countries that either already are dealing with Karnal bunt or those that don’t have and don’t want it.  The political environment for deregulation is moving slowly with most counties holding fast to decisions about limiting imported wheat from KB areas.

Current funding for KB is at $250,000 with the majority of funds going to areas impacted by the disease.  

Bowden also talked about the USDA genotyping centers that would be established to allow for high through put DNA makers for wheat variety development.  Centers will be in NC, KS, ND and WA.  These labs are to be service labs to provide marker assisted selection, mapping, maker development.  There are many possibilities with these labs in the future with these valuable resources.  

Fusarium Head Blight Prediction Models

Erick De Wolf lead a discussion on the effort to predict wheat head scab.   He provided an update on model use and asked others of the committee for feedback on their impressions of how the models were working.  Indications are that the models are performing well.  De Wolf then presented an interface that was being used to deliver the prediction models in PA, OH, and NY.  The group discussed the interface and options that might make the system more user friendly.  

Marcia McMullen presented the NDSU experience with the risk models and showed several examples of how the models were working in ND.  Pat Hart, Pat Lipps and Greg Shaner also shared their experience with delivering the models and the grouped discussed the different approaches to delivering the models.   

De Wolf then indicated that new models should be available soon that have improved prediction accuracy and utilize pre-flowering weather information more fully.  He then described the potential of providing the risk models at a national level.  The committee liked the idea of providing a unified interface, and increased efficiency of a centralized system.  The committee suggested that a letter of support be provided to De Wolf to convey the interest of the committee in the national system.

Other Diseases of Concern

Don Hershman explained how he had seen elevated levels of bacterial leaf streak in KY during the past season.  Others offered insights into the source of inoculum indicating that inoculum may be seedborne in Arkansas but in ND the bacteria appear to survive in association with crop residues.   

Gary Bergstrom discussed his involvement with soilborne virus complex consisting of wheat soilborne mosasic virus and wheat spindle streak virus.  He indicated that differential wheat lines would be available again this year for interested parties.  The group then discussed the role of other protozoa in vectoring the viruses.  Bergstrom also suggested that biological variation may be present among strains of the virus.

Business Meeting

The last session of the day was the business meeting.  The minutes from the 2002 meeting were approved by the committee.  Discussion about ways to improve contact with Western Wheat committee followed.  Gene Millus encouraged the committee to invite the members of the western committee to participate in the next meeting.  

DeWolf agreed to advance from secretary to chair for the 2004 meeting as scheduled.

Char Hollingsworth volunteered and was elected secretary, and chair elect in 2004  

Gene Milus volunteered to host the 2004 meeting in Arkansas during the second week of May.

Gene will work with Erick to plan agenda and establish local arrangements for the meeting.

Business meetings was adjourned

The 2003 meeting closed with a field tour of MSU wheat research projects coordinated by Pat Hart and Rick Ward.   Spirited discussion among committee members was enjoyed by all.  

